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General Comments on Mosiah 26-29 

 

 Chapter 29 presents a reversal of the OT pattern of 

rejecting judges in favor of kings we see from the book of 

Judges, through Samuel and into Kings.  The book of Judges shows 

how bad things got in Israel under the rule of judges, so the 

Lord anointed a king under Samuel’s hand instead, despite all of 

the problems kings present.  The kings of Israel and Judah were 

not all that great, but they still weren’t as bad as the judges. 

 Here, Mosiah decides the dangers presented by bad kings is 

entirely too great, so they need to switch to judges, and puts 

in place a means to have judges keep each other in check. 

 The context is clearly that of the negative example of 

Noah.  It is likely the additional example of the Jaredites in 

ch. 28 weighed into Mosiah’s decision as well, given the account 

of constant destruction and wars revolving around control of the 

monarchy. 

Mosiah’s fear over his own sons (cf. ch. 27) has to be 

weighing into the decision as well.  All of his sons went bad, 

and if the monarchy can be so quickly undone, Mosiah sees the 

necessity of protecting the people (yes, his sons repented, but, 

what if they had not?). The general context of ch. 26, of the 

majority of people shifting from believing to non-believing 

feeds into the subject of ch. 27. 

Chapter 29 closes the book of Mosiah by presenting the king 

as putting the people before himself and the monarchy, just as 

his father and grandfather had.  We can assume Limhi felt the 

same way, as he appears to have willingly relinquished his role 

as king.  Mormon’s editing hand closes the book out with the 

extraordinary examples of the final Nephite kings. 

 

 

General Comments on Mosiah 29-Alma 3 

 

These chapters present two sets of characters who are 

complete opposites, contrasts them, and contrasts their separate 

impacts on the Nephites.  In Mosiah 29 is king Mosiah and the 

senior Alma, the high priest.  Both of them worked a great deal 

to bring about peace among the Nephites and enjoyed considerable 

success in their endeavors. 

Contrasting them are Nehor (cf. Alma 1) and Amlici (cf. 

Alma 2-3).  Nehor is presented as the antithesis of Alma as he 

fosters priestcraft and is a murderer.  Amlici is the antithesis 

of king Mosiah as he tries to undo Mosiah’s system of judges by 
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reestablishing himself as king.  In both cases, these men bring 

about contention and upset the peaceful order of things so as to 

promote themselves. 

Note in both negative cases Mormon takes considerable space 

in the text to moralize and make comment (cf. Alma 1:15-25, Alma 

3:4-19).  Mormon’s intention is to show how much influence 

individuals can have on large groups of people for both good and 

evil, but more especially when it comes to evil. 

 

Comments on Mosiah 29 

 

1 NOW when Mosiah had done this he sent out throughout all the 
land, among all the people, desiring to know their will 
concerning who should be their king. 2 And it came to pass that 
the voice of the people came, saying: We are desirous that Aaron 
thy son should be our king and our ruler. 3 Now Aaron had gone 
up to the land of Nephi, therefore the king could not confer the 
kingdom upon him; neither would Aaron take upon him the kingdom; 
neither were any of the sons of Mosiah willing to take upon them 
the kingdom. 
 

v1-3  At the end of the previous chapter king Mosiah handed off 

the plates and Urim and Thummim to the younger Alma (cf. 28:20), 

now he is looking to hand off the kingship as well.  He seeks 

the voice of the people concerning who should be king (v. 1), 

and the majority, or perhaps consensus, choose his son Aaron (v. 

2).  But, Aaron had previously left to go do missionary work 

among the Lamanites, and had previously refused to be king 

anyway, as had all of his sons (v. 3). 

 

v3  The outright refusal of all of the sons of Mosiah to be 

involved in political leadership and their father’s comment in 

v. 9 suggests what propelled them against the church in ch. 27, 

prior to their repentance, was largely political self-promotion. 

 

4 Therefore king Mosiah sent again among the people; yea, even a 
written word sent he among the people. And these were the words 
that were written, saying: 5 Behold, O ye my people, or my 
brethren, for I esteem you as such, I desire that ye should 
consider the cause which ye are called to consider--for ye are 
desirous to have a king. 6 Now I declare unto you that he to 
whom the kingdom doth rightly belong has declined, and will not 
take upon him the kingdom. 7 And now if there should be another 
appointed in his stead, behold I fear there would rise 
contentions among you. And who knoweth but what my son, to whom 
the kingdom doth belong, should turn to be angry and draw away a 
part of this people after him, which would cause wars and 
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contentions among you, which would be the cause of shedding much 
blood and perverting the way of the Lord, yea, and destroy the 
souls of many people. 8 Now I say unto you let us be wise and 
consider these things, for we have no right to destroy my son, 
neither should we have any right to destroy another if he should 
be appointed in his stead. 9 And if my son should turn again to 
his pride and vain things he would recall the things which he 
had said, and claim his right to the kingdom, which would cause 
him and also this people to commit much sin. 10 And now let us 
be wise and look forward to these things, and do that which will 
make for the peace of this people.  

11 Therefore I will be your king the remainder of my days; 
nevertheless, let us appoint judges, to judge this people 
according to our law; and we will newly arrange the affairs of 
this people, for we will appoint wise men to be judges, that 
will judge this people according to the commandments of God. 12 
Now it is better that a man should be judged of God than of man, 
for the judgments of God are always just, but the judgments of 
man are not always just. 13 Therefore, if it were possible that 
you could have just men to be your kings, who would establish 
the laws of God, and judge this people according to his 
commandments, yea, if ye could have men for your kings who would 
do even as my father Benjamin did for this people--I say unto 
you, if this could always be the case then it would be expedient 
that ye should always have kings to rule over you. 14 And even I 
myself have labored with all the power and faculties which I 
have possessed, to teach you the commandments of God, and to 
establish peace throughout the land, that there should be no 
wars nor contentions, no stealing, nor plundering, nor 
murdering, nor any manner of iniquity; 15 And whosoever has 
committed iniquity, him have I punished according to the crime 
which he has committed, according to the law which has been 
given to us by our fathers.  

16 Now I say unto you, that because all men are not just it 
is not expedient that ye should have a king or kings to rule 
over you. 17 For behold, how much iniquity doth one wicked king 
cause to be committed, yea, and what great destruction! 18 Yea, 
remember king Noah, his wickedness and his abominations, and 
also the wickedness and abominations of his people. Behold what 
great destruction did come upon them; and also because of their 
iniquities they were brought into bondage. 19 And were it not 
for the interposition of their all-wise Creator, and this 
because of their sincere repentance, they must unavoidably 
remain in bondage until now. 20 But behold, he did deliver them 
because they did humble themselves before him; and because they 
cried mightily unto him he did deliver them out of bondage; and 
thus doth the Lord work with his power in all cases among the 
children of men, extending the arm of mercy towards them that 
put their trust in him. 21 And behold, now I say unto you, ye 
cannot dethrone an iniquitous king save it be through much 
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contention, and the shedding of much blood. 22 For behold, he 
has his friends in iniquity, and he keepeth his guards about 
him; and he teareth up the laws of those who have reigned in 
righteousness before him; and he trampleth under his feet the 
commandments of God; 23 And he enacteth laws, and sendeth them 
forth among his people, yea, laws after the manner of his own 
wickedness; and whosoever doth not obey his laws he causeth to 
be destroyed; and whosoever doth rebel against him he will send 
his armies against them to war, and if he can he will destroy 
them; and thus an unrighteous king doth pervert the ways of all 
righteousness.  

24 And now behold I say unto you, it is not expedient that 
such abominations should come upon you. 25 Therefore, choose you 
by the voice of this people, judges, that ye may be judged 
according to the laws which have been given you by our fathers, 
which are correct, and which were given them by the hand of the 
Lord. 26 Now it is not common that the voice of the people 
desireth anything contrary to that which is right; but it is 
common for the lesser part of the people to desire that which is 
not right; therefore this shall ye observe and make it your 
law--to do your business by the voice of the people. 27 And if 
the time comes that the voice of the people doth choose 
iniquity, then is the time that the judgments of God will come 
upon you; yea, then is the time he will visit you with great 
destruction even as he has hitherto visited this land. 28 And 
now if ye have judges, and they do not judge you according to 
the law which has been given, ye can cause that they may be 
judged of a higher judge. 29 If your higher judges do not judge 
righteous judgments, ye shall cause that a small number of your 
lower judges should be gathered together, and they shall judge 
your higher judges, according to the voice of the people.  

30 And I command you to do these things in the fear of the 
Lord; and I command you to do these things, and that ye have no 
king; that if these people commit sins and iniquities they shall 
be answered upon their own heads. 31 For behold I say unto you, 
the sins of many people have been caused by the iniquities of 
their kings; therefore their iniquities are answered upon the 
heads of their kings. 32 And now I desire that this inequality 
should be no more in this land, especially among this my people; 
but I desire that this land be a land of liberty, and every man 
may enjoy his rights and privileges alike, so long as the Lord 
sees fit that we may live and inherit the land, yea, even as 
long as any of our posterity remains upon the face of the land. 
 

v4-32  Mosiah’s reaction to having no heir apparent (v. 5-10) 

and his concern over having a bad king who would corrupt the 

people (v. 16-23) causes him to propose a system of judges (v. 

24-29).  Having a good king who applies the Laws of God isn’t a 

bad thing (v. 11-15), but Mosiah commands them to not have kings 
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anymore because the risk of a bad one is too great and all men 

should answer for their own actions rather than be influenced by 

one sinful man (v. 30-32). 

 

Verse 4 is the introduction of Mosiah’s letter and v. 5-32 

are apparently a verbatim quotation of his letter to the people 

proposing a system of judges rather than a king.  Verse 33 

states Mosiah had written more but that was not quoted.  Rather, 

Mormon distills it v. 33-36. 

 

On the subject of shifting political leadership, such a 

system of popularly elected/endorsed judges is not a novelty, as 

it was commanded in Deut. 16:18.  Mosiah is simply going back 

and reestablishing the form of self-government the Lord 

recommended in the first place. 

 

On the matter of Mosiah’s anti-monarchy attitude (cf. v. 

21-23), it is safe to assume the situation with Noah influenced 

him considerably (cf. v. 18).  His translating the Jaredite 

records and learning their history of self-destruction at the 

hands of merciless monarchs, as well as the brother of Jared’s 

own anti-monarchy comments (cf. Ether 6:22-23), probably 

influenced him as well. 

However, while Mosiah does seek to dispose of the monarchy 

among the Nephites, he does say it is a good form of government 

if the king is righteous and judges the people according to the 

laws of God (cf. 11-15).  He also continues in his role as king 

until he dies (cf. v. 11). 

 

v27  Mosiah is probably referring to the Jaredites in this 

verse.  He might be alluding to the splinter group of Nephites 

who suffered under king Noah, but it seems unlikely their losses 

would be characterized as “great destruction even as [the Lord] 

has hitherto visited [upon] this land”.  Being privy to all of 

Nephi’s writings, Mosiah is probably looking forward to that 

predicted time when the Nephites will be utterly destroyed by 

the Lamanites, cf. 1 Ne. 12. 

 

33 And many more things did king Mosiah write unto them, 
unfolding unto them all the trials and troubles of a righteous 
king, yea, all the travails of soul for their people, and also 
all the murmurings of the people to their king; and he explained 
it all unto them. 34 And he told them that these things ought 
not to be; but that the burden should come upon all the people, 
that every man might bear his part. 35 And he also unfolded unto 



 

 

296 

them all the disadvantages they labored under, by having an 
unrighteous king to rule over them; 36 Yea, all his iniquities 
and abominations, and all the wars, and contentions, and 
bloodshed, and the stealing, and the plundering, and the 
committing of whoredoms, and all manner of iniquities which 
cannot be enumerated--telling them that these things ought not 
to be, that they were expressly repugnant to the commandments of 
God. 
 

v33-36  Mormon summarizes the rest of king Mosiah’s writings on 

the present subject rather than copying them verbatim.  Mosiah 

tells the people that being a righteous king is not all that 

great as you have to put up with a lot of nonsense and 

complaining (v. 33), and this should not have to be.  Rather, 

people ought to govern themselves (v. 34).  He also discusses 

why monarchy is fraught with peril to those governed by it (v. 

35-36). 

 

37 And now it came to pass, after king Mosiah had sent these 
things forth among the people they were convinced of the truth 
of his words. 38 Therefore they relinquished their desires for a 
king, and became exceedingly anxious that every man should have 
an equal chance throughout all the land; yea, and every man 
expressed a willingness to answer for his own sins. 39 
Therefore, it came to pass that they assembled themselves 
together in bodies throughout the land, to cast in their voices 
concerning who should be their judges, to judge them according 
to the law which had been given them; and they were exceedingly 
rejoiced because of the liberty which had been granted unto 
them. 40 And they did wax strong in love towards Mosiah; yea, 
they did esteem him more than any other man; for they did not 
look upon him as a tyrant who was seeking for gain, yea, for 
that lucre which doth corrupt the soul; for he had not exacted 
riches of them, neither had he delighted in the shedding of 
blood; but he had established peace in the land, and he had 
granted unto his people that they should be delivered from all 
manner of bondage; therefore they did esteem him, yea, 
exceedingly, beyond measure.  

41 And it came to pass that they did appoint judges to rule 
over them, or to judge them according to the law; and this they 
did throughout all the land. 42 And it came to pass that Alma 
was appointed to be the first chief judge, he being also the 
high priest, his father having conferred the office upon him, 
and having given him the charge concerning all the affairs of 
the church. 43 And now it came to pass that Alma did walk in the 
ways of the Lord, and he did keep his commandments, and he did 
judge righteous judgments; and there was continual peace through 
the land. 44 And thus commenced the reign of the judges 
throughout all the land of Zarahemla, among all the people who 
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were called the Nephites; and Alma was the first and chief 
judge.  

45 And now it came to pass that his father died, being 
eighty and two years old, having lived to fulfil the 
commandments of God. 46 And it came to pass that Mosiah died 
also, in the thirty and third year of his reign, being sixty and 
three years old; making in the whole, five hundred and nine 
years from the time Lehi left Jerusalem. 47 And thus ended the 
reign of the kings over the people of Nephi; and thus ended the 
days of Alma, who was the founder of their church. 
 

v37-47  The people believe and accept Mosiah’s words (v. 37) so 

they abandon the thought of wanting a king so everyone might be 

responsible for themselves (v. 38).  They then elect judges, and 

rejoice over the opportunity to act for themselves (v. 39).  

They also realize what a blessing it is to have someone like 

Mosiah as their king (v. 40). 

The people appoint local judges (v. 41), and the younger 

Alma, in addition to being the high priest, is elected as chief 

judge (v. 42).  Alma judges righteously as the chief judge, and 

thus there is peace and order in the land (v. 43) as the reign 

of the judges commences (v. 44). 

Alma senior, the founder of the church among the Nephites, 

dies (v. 45).  King Mosiah also dies (v. 46), thus bringing to a 

close the reign of the kings among the Nephites (v. 47). 
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